
By Dylan Little

During the March 26 meeting of the 

Hawthorne School Board, Washington 

Elementary Principal Angela Ortiz shared what 

she and her staff are doing to improve the 

school’s academic record. Ortiz’s presentation 

started with Washington’s 18-point jump in 

is Academic Performance Index score. While 

the gain is a major accomplishment, it falls 

short of Ortiz’s 800-point goal. “We wanted 

to make sure we showed growth and we got 

back on the path towards excellence,” said 

Ortiz. “We did grow--we had a goal of 800 

and we just missed it by seven points--but 

we did have 18 points of growth.”

However, not all areas were successful last 

year. English Language Arts in grades three 

through five all showed less than 40 percent 

of students earning proficient or advanced 

marks on the California Standards Test. To 

address this concern, the school has been 

working with a literacy coach to improve the 

English curriculum. “She [the coach] has hit 

the ground running--she’s really dug in and is 

working with our teachers,” said Ortiz. “There 

are demonstration lessons and teacher peer 

observations so teachers can reap the benefits 

of seeing the coach run the demo lessons as 

well as observe other teachers and see which 

of their lessons are working and how they 

can incorporate aspects of them.”

These methods and additional teaching 

time both during and after school with small 

pull-out groups have led to improvement for 

these students. In fifth grade, the percentage 

of students ranked proficient or advanced 

improved from 10 percent to 86 percent on 

their most recent benchmark exam. “Is it 

working?” asked Ortiz. “We are definitely 

showing improvement. While it’s a different 

assessment, we are seeing that subgroup 

showing a very strong increase in the 

percentage of students proficient or advanced.”

While scores are improving at Washington, 

Ortiz said her staff is always on the lookout 

to motivate students. One method Ortiz found 

especially helpful was the creation of “brag 

tags”--plastic dog tags students can earn for 

accomplishments like making honor roll, 

completing all their homework and being 

named student of the month. The school holds 

a “Let’s Brag Day” for students to wear their 

tags and take pride in their hard work. “It’s 

just a little piece of plastic to us adults, but 

to those kids it really means a lot to be able 

to put that on their chain and wear it around 

to show their accomplishment and pride in 

their effort,” said Ortiz.

Beyond this year, Ortiz said the school 

looks forward to getting more involved 

in Common Core. Already, teachers are 

incorporating project-based learning and 

encouraging cooperative studies among their 

students. Ortiz noted that students are stepping 

up. “The path ahead is very, very bright and 

we are very excited,” she said. “Our staff 

and our students are going to deepen our 

understanding of English Language Arts 

and Math. Just seeing that switch in the 

classroom from the quiet students to students 

talking about their learning. It’s great seeing 

students taking responsibility for what they 

are learning.”

The Board also thanked the Hawthorne/

LAX/Lennox Rotary Club for giving the 

District two mini-grants to fund programs 

at Kornblum and York elementary schools.  

Rotarian Patrice Springer explained that Rotary 

is all about helping others, both abroad and at 

home. To her, assisting in educating students 

is one of the most rewarding ways to help 

the community. “[Education] is very near 

and dear to me,” said Springer. “It’s amazing 

what teachers do with very little money.”

The first mini-grant was awarded to Casey 

Ellis, a speech pathologist at Kornblum. The 

$200 grant will provide students access to 

a speech language therapy program that 

also seeks to improve student literacy at the 

same time. “The resources provided through 

this mini-grant will help students continue 

to develop their vocabulary, grammar, 

comprehension and literacy skills to become 

even better readers, listeners and talkers,” 

said Springer.

The second mini-grant went to John Burke, 

a third grade teacher at York. He was given 

$100 to help fund lessons on how living things 

change their environment and how changing 

the environment affects living things. The 

money will help create biome models and 

other teaching aids for the unit.

Lastly, Superintendent Helen Morgan 

updated the Board on the District’s Local 

Control and Accountability Plan (LCAP). She 

said that despite her best efforts, it has been 

difficult to find parents to attend outside of 

those in the District’s English Learner Advisory 

Committee (DELAC) and Advisory Council 

(DAC). Less than 15 parents attended each 

of the last three outreach meetings, according 

to Morgan. “The meetings we not very well 

attended,” she said. “It isn’t for lack of trying… 

We have done an awful lot. Even though 

we’ve only had a couple parents show up, 

their feedback has been very valuable and 

we are integrating that into the document.”

One method to increase the appeal of the 

LCAP meetings to parents is a rebranding 

effort. Morgan said a parent suggested trying to 

make the subject matter sound more exciting. 

“One parent recommended that instead of just 

saying LCAP or budget--that sounds kind 

of boring—[is to] have something cute and 

catchy, so we’ve been playing around with 

the ‘fundamentals of funding.’ We’re going 

to have fun.”

As far as writing the document itself, Morgan 

reported that the District is progressing perhaps 

faster than others in the state. “The task of 

completing the LCAP is quite a task,” she 

said. “We are down to the nitty gritty parts 

now, and that’s putting the dollar amounts 

in. We’re right on track--maybe a little bit 

ahead of other people.” •

Washington Shows Academic Gains

Ocean League Game Pits Cougars 
Against Vikings

Hawthorne pitcher Jonathan Juarez throws to a Santa Monica batter during last Thursday's Ocean League baseball action. The Vikings rolled over the Cougars 11-3. Hawthorne hosts Lawndale in a non-league 
rivalry next Wednesday at 3:15 p.m. Photo by Joe Snyder.
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Calendar
ALL CITIES

SATURDAY, APRIL 5
• “Too Toxic to Trash” Household 

Hazardous Waste and E-Waste Roundup, 

9a.m.-3 p.m., Betty Ainsworth Sports Center, 

3851 W. El Segundo Blvd. Open to all L.A. 

County residents.

HAWTHORNE

TUESDAY, APRIL 8 
• City Council Meeting, 6-10 p.m., City 

Council Chambers, 4455 W 126th St. For 

more information call (310) 349-2915.

SATURDAY, APRIL 12
• Spring Book Sale, 9 a.m.-2 p.m., 

Hawthorne Library, 12700 Grevillea Ave. 

For more information call (310) 679-8193.

ONGOING

• Hawthorne Museum open Tuesdays 10 

a.m.-2 p.m. and Saturdays, 11 a.m.-1 p.m., 

Hawthorne Museum, 12622 Grevillea Ave.

INGLEWOOD

THURSDAY, APRIL 3
• Expresslanes Public Hearing, 6-8 p.m., 

Inglewood City Hall, 1 West Manchester 

Blvd. For more information visit metro.net/

expresslanes.

SATURDAY, APRIL 19
• Inglewood Rising Earth Day Festival 

2014, 10 a.m.-3 p.m., Inglewood City Hall, 

South Lawn, 1 W. Manchester Blvd. For 

more information call (323) 952-3466 visit 

cityofinglewood.org or sjli.org.

LAWNDALE

FRIDAY, APRIL 4
• Family Place Workshop “Healthy 

Food, Healthy Kids”, first of 5 week series 

of parenting workshops (infants- age 3), 

11 a.m.-12 p.m., Lawndale Library, 14615 

Burin Ave. Pre-register at the Lawndale 

Library Children’s Information  Desk. For 

more information call (310) 676-0177. 

MONDAY, APRIL 21
• City Council Meeting, 6:30 p.m. City 

Hall, 14717 Burin Ave.

ONGOING

• Lawndale Farmers Market, every 

Wednesday, 2-7 p.m., 147th St. in front 

of Lawndale Library. For information call 

(310) 679-3306.

• Commodities Free Food Program every 

Wednesday at 10 a.m., Community Center, 

14700 Burin Ave. For information call (310) 

973-3270. •

Hawthorne Happenings
News for the ‘City of Good Neighbors’

EARTHQUAKES AND 
POWER OUTAGES

Yes, our ground has been shak-

ing recently.  Do you think that 

motivates us to get the prepared-

ness kits ready?  Do we make 

sure we have fresh batteries in our 

flashlights?  For some reason, we 

who live in Southern California 

feel like we don’t have anything 

to worry about.  We have lived 

through all of these quakes and 

they really haven’t caused us any problems.  

The experts warn us that the “big one” will 

inflict major damage the infrastructure and we 

will be dependent upon our own resources 

to weather the chaos.  

I live in Hawthorne’s Ramona tract and 

experienced a minor inconvenience two 

Sundays ago.  A motorist, who most likely 

was intoxicated at 3:45 a.m., drove into a 

power pole on Rosecrans Avenue and took 

out the power to a portion of the southern 

part of our city. When power was not re-

store for several hours, we began to wonder 

how long it would take.  Well, it lasted the 

entire day.  No computers, no televisions, 

no power for refrigerators, and worse of all 

no power to charge cell phones.  What was 

my wife to do?  Yep, that’s right, she got in 

the car and drove over to Target to recharge 

her cell phone on the car charger. She did 

some shopping since there was “nothing to 

do” without electricity.  Using a flashlight, I 

found a book I have been meaning to read 

and was just getting really into it when all 

of a sudden the juice was restored.  I was 

kind of disappointed.  We don’t realize just 

how dependent we are on services provided 

to us.  We take things for granted.  We’re 

spoiled. We simply must remind ourselves 

that we are so blessed to live in the great-

est country in the world. That is, as long 

as my wife’s cell phone is fully charged, 

we’re good to go!

SPRING BREAK
April showers bring May flowers. The old 

saying may hold true, but we could use more 

than just a few sprinkles now and 

then.  We had approximately five 

inches of rain in a three day period 

and that was about the extent of 

our rainy season.  The forecast 

calls for temperatures in the 80’s 

this weekend.  Here comes our 

summer weather again.    

LA COUNTY HHW/E-
WASTE ROUND UP 
– THIS SATURDAY!

Allied Waste Services is hold-

ing a HHW/E-Waste Round Up on Saturday, 

April 5 from 9 a.m. to 3 p.m. at the Betty 

Ainsworth Center which is located at the 

corner of Doty and El Segundo Blvd. in 

Hawthorne.  Make your house safer.  Get 

rid of old electronics.  Spring cleaning 

time is here. 

RELAY FOR LIFE
The American Heart Association’s annual 

Relay for Life-Hawthorne will be held at 

Hawthorn High School’s track this year on 

Saturday and Sunday, May 3 and 4th.  Get 

a team together and plan on raising funds 

for this very worthwhile cause. 

HAWTHORNE 5K 
AND HEALTH FAIR

The Hawthorne School District’s 5K Run 

and Health Fair will be held on Saturday, 

May 10 with registration beginning at 7 

a.m. over at the Memorial Center’s back 

parking lot. Start jogging to get in shape.  

Earth Day/Service Providers Fair

Just a week later, on Saturday, May 17, 

the City of Hawthorne’s annual Earth Day/

Service Providers Fair will be held right 

there at the Memorial Center also.  Some 

real good information is given out on how 

to concern and save our planet. 

UPCOMING EVENTS
• City Council Meeting – April 8 – 6 

p.m. City Hall

CONTACT INFO
norbhuber@gmail.com or 310-292-6714. •

By Dylan Little

On March 27, the Wiseburn School Board 

swore in Lennox teacher Blanca Estrada to 

fill the seat left vacant after Susan Andriacchi 

resigned earlier this month. The Board also 

recognized a number of students who were 

successful in the Wiseburn School District’s 

spelling bee, geography bee and the Los 

Angeles Marathon.

The meeting started with new Board 

member Estrada’s swearing-in. Dennis Curtis, 

the School Board’s longest-serving member 

with a tenure of 21 years,  read the oath 

of office to Estrada. She will serve a three-

month term. Estrada said she wants to use 

the time to learn from her new colleagues. 

“I take this job humbly and I’m excited to 

learn from all you great people,” she said.

Estrada has cal led the Wiseburn 

neighborhoods home for 13 years and has 

been a teacher in the nearby Lennox School 

District for nearly 16 years. Superintendent 

Tom Johnstone said Estrada’s selection 

reflected the Board’s desire to work with 

its neighboring school districts, even though 

Wiseburn recently cut ties with the Centinela 

Valley School District with its successful 

unification.

“I’m very proud of this board,” said 

Johnstone. “This board really takes it 

seriously in that we think beyond the borders 

of the Wiseburn School District. This board 

cares deeply about education throughout 

the Centinela Valley, whether it’s Lennox 

students, Hawthorne students, Lawndale 

students or Centinela Valley students. We 

try to take a real global picture.” 

Johnstone welcomed Estrada to the Board 

and said she and the rest of the district are 

all working to help students get the most 

out of their school life. “We’re all in this 

together and we’re all struggling to make 

education outstanding for children,” said 

Johnstone. 

Estrada had to share the spotlight in Dana 

Middle School’s multipurpose room with a 

number of accomplished students and their 

friends and family. The first student to be 

recognized at the meeting was Anthony 

Papagano, who won the District’s geography 

bee and represented Wiseburn in the State 

bee in Sacramento. Johnstone said that while 

some students don’t care to learn which 

continents are home to which countries, he 

is pleased to see others taking an interest 

in geography. “It’s kind of a lost art,” said 

Johnstone. “Not that many students care 

about geography anymore.”

The Board also congratulated the winner 

of the District’s spelling bee. The Wiseburn 

spelling bee is open to students in fourth 

through sixth grades, which Johnstone said 

usually leads to Dana winning the top prize. 

However, this year was atypical. “Typically a 

sixth grader wins,” said Johnstone. “But this 

year, we had a student from Peter Burnett who 

won it.” That student was Owen Donayre, 

who won after his opponent stumbled on 

the word automaton. Donayre went on to 

represent the District in the Los Angeles 

County Spelling Bee held on March 26.

Finally, the Board recognized Dana’s Los 

Angeles Marathon runners. Johnstone said 

he was “extremely proud” of the runners 

and their parents for keeping the school’s 

running program alive and as popular as 

ever. “This is the only school that I know 

that has this many students getting together 

every year and running,” said Johnstone. “It 

fills me with great pride.”

The students have been training for months 

with P. E. teacher Art Rodriguez, who 

serves as coordinator of the marathon run. 

He has run 21 marathons and encourages 

scores of students to join him in running, 

with some running every year they attend 

Dana. One former three-year runner said 

the experience taught her that she “can 

accomplish anything.”

The months of preparation were especially 

important this year, as the students faced 

what Johnstone (a six-time marathon runner 

himself) called “the worst weather in the 

history of the [Los Angeles] Marathon. “This 

year was too hot for marathon running,” 

said Johnstone. “Ideal marathon weather is 

upper 50s, maybe low 60s. This year was 

in the upper 80s or low 90s.”

However, battling through the heat, leg 

cramps and mental drain of the marathon 

inspires these students to take on bigger 

challenges.  Johnstone said that the marathon 

run is a valuable asset for these students. 

They learn about what their minds and 

bodies can handle and are left with an 

achievement they’ll remember forever and 

the confidence to face future challenges. 

“To run a marathon is a big deal and to 

finish a marathon is an even bigger deal,” 

said Johnstone. “What that takes is a lot 

of mental toughness. In life, people who 

do really well are those who persevere and 

have that mental toughness.”

Johnstone and the Board also thanked 

the parents who supported the students 

by tackling tasks as diverse as assisting 

in training to bringing snacks to the side 

of the marathon route. “We have a whole 

bunch of parents and adults that support 

the students,” said Johnstone. “When you 

take a long run, students need water, they 

need bananas and granola bars and whatever 

they need…” • 

Wiseburn Welcomes New Board Member

Visit us online: www.heraldpublications.com

Classifieds
The deadline for Classified Ad submission and payment is Noon on Tuesday to appear in Thursday’s paper. Advertisements must be 
submitted in writing by mail, fax or email. You may pay by cash, check, or credit card (Visa or M/C over the phone).

Errors: Please check your advertisements immediately. Any corrections and/or changes in an ad must be requested prior to the fol-
lowing Tuesday deadline in order to receive a credit. A credit will be issued for only the first time the error appears. Multiple runs will 
only be credited for the first time the error appears. No credit will be issued for an amount greater than the cost of the advertisement.

Beware: Employment offers that suggest guaranteed out-of-state or overseas positions may be deceptive or unethical in nature. If 
you have any doubts about the nature of a company, contact the local office of the Better Business Bureau, (213) 251-9696. Herald 
Publications does not guarantee that the advertiser’s claims are true nor does it take responsibility for those claims.

Tools, Books, Records, Vintage 
Games, Crystal, Silver and much 
more.

GARAGE FOR LEASE

$2,595, 2700 sq. ft. Garage 6  
car parking and room for RV,  
310-322-0000

GARAGE SALE

907 Cedar St. Sat. 4/5 8:00 AM to 
1:00 PM. BIG SALE. Lots of  guy 
stuff  and misc tools.

TOWNHOME FOR RENT

Beautiful townhouse in El Segundo. 
close to 1200 square feet. Unfurnished 
two bedrooms 1 bath with office. Warm 
two toned interior colors. A large open 
entertainment area with patterned 
tile floors/counters. Contemporary 
lighting ceiling fans. new window blinds 
dishwasher, stove, large closets, paid 
water, gas and trash. covered parking. 
gated building. close to beach. shops. 
freeway and airport. Call Mike at 
(310)322-7166.

TOWNHOME FOR RENT

3 bedroom/3.5 bathroom townhouse 
for rent in El Segundo. Steps from 
the beach and downtown. Marble 
hardwood floors throughout, each 
bedroom has its own bathroom. call/
text Justin 805-712-1395.

EMPLOYMENT

 
Display Ad Sales Position. We 
need an experienced Display Ad 
Salesperson for Herald Publications. 
Territories include Torrance, 
El Segundo and Hawthorne. 
Full or part-time positions are 
avai lable. 20% commission 
on a l l  sa les.  I f  in terested 
please email your resume to 
management@heraldpublications.
com. No phone calls please. 

ESTATE SALE

ESTATE SALE Ladera Hts/Fox Hills 
50 Yrs o’stuff: Knabe piano, Man Cave 
stuff, Her Stuff  too, Rmte cntrl planes/
cars, furniture 6126 Wooster Ave, LA 
90056 Fri & Sat 4/4 & 4/5 7am - 4pm

ESTATE SALE

ESTATE SALE 2 DAYS ONLY 1701 
Voorhees Ave, Manhattan Beach 
10AM - 3PM Thurs & Friday April 
3rd and 4th Piano, Furniture, Tools, 
Crystal, Appliances, Art, Household 
& More. No reasonable offer refused.

ESTATE SALE

ESTATE SALE GREAT FINDS 615 
Lomita Street, El Segundo Fri - Sun 
10am to 3pm Coins, Appliances, 

APARTMENT FOR RENT

Great place to call home 13607 
Cordary Ave. Hawthorne. Offering 
spacious studio apartments at $850 
per month and 1 bedrooms at $950 
per month. All utilities are included 
with stove and refrigerator. Amenities 
include swimming pool, laundry 
facility, underground parking and 
gated building. Contact Darryl at 
(310) 219-1600 or (424) 294-8095.

EMPLOYMENT

 
Writers wanted for local community 
newspapers. Area to be covered 
is Torrance (Torrance Tribune). 
You must have some writing 
experience. Please send resume to 
management@heraldpublications.
com. No phone calls please.  

To appear in next 

week’s paper, submit 

your Classifed Ad  

by Noon on Tuesday.
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Joe’s Sports 

By Joe Snyder

Last week, Hawthorne High’s baseball 

team began the Ocean League with two 

games against the seventh-ranked team in 

the CIF-Southern Section Division III from 

Santa Monica. In the first game at Santa 

Monica on March 26, the Cougars were able 

to give the Vikings a good game but came 

up short 5-4. Last Thursday at Hawthorne, 

Santa Monica dominated the Cougars 11-3.

At Santa Monica the Vikings took a 5-1 

lead into the top of the seventh inning, but 

Hawthorne made it close with three runs. 

The Cougars, who fell to 6-3-1 overall and 

0-2 in league with the losses, left the tying 

run at second base. Keying Hawthorne was 

Mike Henderson who went two for three 

with a double, a run and two RBIs.

Losing pitcher Javier Martinez tossed a 

complete game. He struck out two batters 

and walked two. Martinez gave up seven hits.

At Hawthorne last Thursday, Santa Monica 

started fast in building an 11-0 bulge in 

the top of the fifth to coast to an easy win. 

The Cougars ended the shutout bid by the 

Vikings when Henderson scored after Jesus 

Sariano was hit by a pitch with the bases 

loaded. Andrew Banuelos followed with a 

two-run single. Sariano was a bright spot 

for Hawthorne by going two for four with 

one run batted in. 

The Cougars are currently having spring 

break and resume play with home non-

league games against Centinela Valley 

High School District rivals Lawndale and 

Leuziniger next week. Hawthorne hosts the 

Cardinals next Tuesday and the Olympians 

next Thursday in 3:15 p.m. contests. After 

hosting Animo Leadership from Inglewood 

on April 16, the Cougars resume league at 

Culver City on April 22.

LEUZINGER SWEEPS DOMINGUEZ
Leuzinger High’s baseball team pulled 

through with a pair of victories over 

Dominguez High from Compton last week. 

At Leuzinger on March 25, the Olympians 

shut out the Dons 4-0. At Dominguez last 

Thursday, Leuzinger pulled out a 9-8 win.

Last Thursday, the Olympians were led by 

Sergio Hernandez who went three for three 

with two doubles, one run and four RBIs. 

Johnny Sanchez was two for four with a 

triple, a run and three RBIs. Relief pitcher 

Santa Monica Sweeps Hawthorne in Ocean Opener

Hawthorne batter Steve Leyva takes a swing at a pitch during last 
Thursday’s Ocean League baseball game against Santa Monica. 
The Vikings won 11-3 and held off the Cougars 5-4 in the opener 
on March 25. Photo by Joe Snyder.

Edgar Gutierrez pitched the bottom of the 

seventh for his first save. Leuzinger, which 

improved to 3-8, won despite allowing 18 

hits to Dominguez.

Gutierrez had a complete game four-hit 

shutout in the Olympians’ first win over 

the Dons. He struck out 10 batters. On 

offense, Sanchez was two for four with 

a double and one RBI. Hernandez went 

two for three.

Leuzinger has two non-league games 

against Lynwood this week. After visiting 

the Knights last Tuesday, the Olympians 

are at home against Lynwood today at 3:15 

p.m. Leuzinger  then hosts Lawndale next 

Tuesday at the same time.

LAWNDALE SPLITS PAIR
Lawndale High’s baseball team split its 

two non-league games last week. On March 

26 at Lawndale, the Cardinals downed 

Chadwick from Rolling Hills Estates 8-3. 

Last Friday at Beverly Hills, Lawndale fell 

to the Normans 7-2.

The Cardinals’ next game is at Leuzinger 

next Tuesday at 3:15 p.m. A day later, 

Lawndale visits Hawthorne at the same time.

HMSA STRUGGLES
With a very young and inexperienced 

team, the Hawthorne Math and Science 

Academy baseball team remains winless 

in seven games with a 20-4 loss to host 

Pacific Lutheran from Gardena on March 

25 at Alondra Park. The Aviators host 

Coastal League rival Environmental Charter 

from Lawndale today at 3:15 p.m. before 

a home game against Lennox Academy at 

the same time next Tuesday.

LEUZINGER SPIKERS  
GET FIRST WIN

Leuzinger High’s boys’ volleyball team 

picked up its first win of the season in 

four games over Inglewood Morningside 

on March 26 at Leuzinger. The Olympians 

topped the Monarchs 27-25, 25-14, 15-25, 

25-22. Leuzinger, which is 1-9 overall, was 

led by Marriyon Brown who had six kills.

Last Thursday, Lawndale and Hawthorne 

Math and Science Academy were swept in 

league action. In a Pioneer League match 

at Lawndale, the Cardinals fell to Torrance 

25-6, 25-12, 25-17. In the Coastal League 

at the Betty Ainsworth Recreation Center in 

Hawthorne, the Aviators lost to El Segundo’s 

Vistamar School 25-17, 25-14, 25-16.

SENTINEL HOOPSTERS  
MAKE ALL-CIF

Inglewood High’s boys’ and girls’ 

basketball teams each had all-CIF Southern 

Section players recently named. For the 

Lady Sentinels, who were Southern Section 

Division IIIA runner-ups to Santa Margarita 

and lost in the first round of the Southern 

California Regional playoffs, Dominique 

Godbolt and Aijeia Lloyd landed on the 

squad.

For Inglewood’s boys, who were Division 

IAA semifinalists before a one-point  

loss to eventual champion Long Beach  

Poly, sophomore Terrell Gomez made the 

cut. •

One Man’s Opinion Another Man’s Opinion
Meeting Between Two World Leaders 

Seems Like a Genuine Moment
By Cristian Vasquez
Seeing images of President Barack Obama’s 

and Pope Francis’ first meeting at the Vatican 

was somewhat refreshing. My reaction to 

both world leaders sharing the spotlight was 

certainly different than usual. People who 

know me well can tell you that while I am 

a man of faith, I have distanced myself from 

my Catholic upbringing ever since I was 17 

years old. I didn’t abandon the teachings of the 

Church, but more the ritual of attending Mass 

and connecting with its leaders. Those same 

people can also confirm my disappointment 

with President Barack Obama and his handling 

of situations like Syria, the ongoing drone 

strikes, the spying and collecting data on 

Americans, among other issues. 

Furthermore, I am one who is never happy 

witnessing religious leaders meeting with 

world leaders--in particular the President 

of the United States. Usually when these 

types of figureheads meet, there are ulterior, 

political motives behind the gathering. Or, the 

gathering is simply a P.R. event for either side. 

Personally, I register to the late great George 

Carlin school of thought: if religions want 

to influence politics, they should pay taxes 

like the rest of us do (paraphrased). However, 

the meeting between these two leaders didn’t 

make my stomach turn or make me change 

the channel. The exchange between both men 

came across as a very genuine moment. Could 

I be misreading the encounter? Maybe, but 

it’s a change from the normal, “Let’s shake 

hands and take a picture.”

I must admit that Pope Francis is in my good  

graces right now. Some people think he is 

shaking things up and consider the new Pontiff a  

breakaway from former Pope Benedict’s more 

conservative interpretation of the Catholic 

gospel. I simply think he is nicer and has a much  

gentler approach to everything. Pope Francis 

hasn’t come out and said anything to indicate a 

radical change in the Church’s teachings. Sure, 

he asked who was he to judge gay people?  

We have all seen the Pope hug a child who 

ran up to him while delivering service, and he 

embraced a man with tumors that had disfigured 

his face. This is proof of the kind soul and 

love for humanity that exist within the Pontiff. 

The actions reflect the kind nature of a 

person rather than his intention to change 

the views and beliefs of an institution like 

the Catholic Church. Pope Francis, through 

actions and not words, can inspire us all to 

change. The Pontiff has taught me that I can 

be a nicer, more loving and more accepting 

individual without jeopardizing myself, my 

faith or betraying my spiritual teachings. In 

short, Pope Francis offers hope through his 

actions and not just words. 

When President Obama campaigned in 

2008, he sold the voters a message of hope 

and change. While it has definitely not all been 

his fault, there isn’t a lot that has changed 

during his time in office and we are still 

hoping for things to get better. The meeting 

between the President and the Pope could be 

no more than a P.R. stunt, but it definitely 

makes the moment genuine in my eyes. •

By Gerry Chong

Competition and escalation. Since the news 

is full of both, it’s appropriate to write about 

them. In the words of Barack Obama, “never 

bring a knife to a gunfight. That’s the Chicago 

way.” And in truth, he is living out his credo.

Take, for example, his competition with 

Jimmy Carter for the title of the Worst President 

in U.S. History. This week, Carter complained 

that Obama’s NSA was probably hacking his 

email, so he is reduced to sending messages 

to world leaders who seek his opinion via the 

U.S. Postal Service. Think about that: First, 

which world leaders would seek his opinion? 

Second, he is using the symbol of government 

ineptitude, the bankrupt Postal Service. 

Third, and most important, he is afraid this 

administration is stealing his secrets on how 

he had become heretofore the Worst President 

in U.S. History. With Obama in hot pursuit for 

that title, Carter needs to hide his secrets from 

the NSA. Becoming that pathetic wasn’t easy, 

so he wouldn’t want to give away secrets. In 

the immortal words of Satchel Paige, “Don’t 

look back--something could be gaining.”

Yep, competition and escalation. Did you 

notice that when Obama responded to the 

seizure of Crimea by barring seven Russians 

and four Ukrainians from travelling to the 

U.S., Putin did the same to U.S. government 

officials? Obama was relieved that the 

sanctions applied only to government officials 

and did not apply to the First Family since 

Michelle’s mother and children and their 

entourage of 70 people may want a follow-up 

to their China trip, and being barred from 

Russia could have put a crimp in a future 

trip to the Hermitage. Game, Obama. 

Then when Obama put sanctions on a 

Russian bank, Putin put his salary in that 

bank. You gotta hand it to the Ruskie--he’s 

a tough guy who can take a solid punch and 

keep on a’comin’ forward. Could you see 

Obama with the guts to put his money in a 

Chicago bank? Game, Putin.

With one game to each man, the set is on 

the line. Obama pledged $1 billion in aid to 

the Ukraine. Since the Russians are the only 

source of energy to the Ukraine, Putin will 

raise the price of oil, forcing Ukrainians to 

use our money to buy Russian fuel. Russia 

will have profited and siphoned our funds 

into their national treasury, apparently having 

won the set. But not so fast: Obama, the 

man who brought a gun to the knife fight, 

still has a card to play. He will have our 

Federal Reserve print money faster than the 

Russians can launder it, making their holdings 

worthless. Set, Obama. 

Oh, somewhere over the Urals, a beaten 

and distraught Putin turns to his musical 

composers and asks them to write an update 

to the American classic “Cry Me a River.” 

Only, this year’s version should be entitled 

“Crimea River,” destined for the top of the 

pop charts wherever the Red flag flies. •

“Russia will have profited and siphoned  
our funds into their national treasury,  

apparently having won the set.”
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C E R T I F I E D  A N D  L I C E N S E D  P R O F E S S I O N A L S

paintinghandyman

plumbing

PLUMBING, HEATING, COOLING & ELECTRICAL

310-543-2001

24 

Service
Free

HANDYMAN

TOUCHSTONE

30 Year Business and Resident in the South Bay
310-517-9677

Reasonably Priced – Referrals Upon Request

handyman

RICH’S PAINTING
Specializing in exterior
Quality interior work

310-640-9465

The deadline for Business and Professional (B&P) Ad copy 
and payment is at Noon on Tuesday. We reserve the right to 
reject, edit, and determine proper classification of B&P ads. 
Herald Publications does not guarantee that the advertiser’s 
claims are true nor does it take responsibility for those 
claims. MUST HAVE CONTRACT LICENSE NUMBER IN AD.

HOW TO PAY: CHECKS, CASH OR CREDIT CARDS. 

Include Visa or M/C number along with billing 

address, security code, expiration date, email 

address and phone number. PAYMENT MUST BE 
RECEIVED BEFORE AD IS PUBLISHED!

NEW LOWER RATES!
26 weeks (6 months) is only $400   
52 weeks (1 year) is only $750
If you have any questions call us at 310-322-1830.

KEEP IT LOCAL

PLEASE NOTE: 
NEW EMAIL ADDRESS 
E-mail ad copy to:  
class@heraldpublications.com 

COMMUNITIES COUNT

OVER 40 THOUSAND PAPERS DELIVERED WITHIN MILES OF YOUR HOME OR BUSINESS.

PAINTERS PLUS

PLUS

FREE ESTIMATES  

 

310-798-0450

painting

Bob Boice

310-316-3435
Lic#817498  B.H.I.C.

Quality Work Since 1966

Home Repairs
Carpentry - Painting - Repairs & 
Improvements - Small Jobs O.K.!

Please no plumbing calls.

handyman

fumigation

 Fumigation, Drywood Termite  Pest Control 
 Treatments  Wood Repair Specialist 

 Escrow Papers  Termite Reports  
 Free Inspections  30 Years Experience

 
562.633.5503 310.346.2076
323.806.3495 310.864.8490

Lic#PR5267

SPECIALIST  HONEST  PROFESSIONAL
Tile Work Granite

Stone Work Plumbing
Electric And Much

More Etc.

CALL RUDY
323-286-9706

HANDY MAN

Lawn & Yard Service,  
Clean-Ups, Repairs, Etc.

CALL RON
310-463-1042

McRobert’s Gardening

Lic #12156

Since 1992

gardening plumbing

CENTRAL ROOTER

24/7
FREE ESTIMATES

310-344-3378

bankruptcy

This is a debt relief agency helping people to file 
for bankruptcy under the Bankruptcy Code.

Law Offices of
CHRISTIE CRONENWETH

25202 Crenshaw Blvd., Suite 207, Torrance, CA 90505
@yahoo.com

Free Consultations for Bankruptcy & Debt Relief 
310.257.4995 

B A N K R U P T C Y

concrete
Need A Driveway or Patio?

Lindahl 
              Concrete, Inc.

310-326-6626
Lic#531387

Specializing in all Residential Concrete
WWW.LINDAHLCONCRETE.COM

Call For Estimate

electric
Wise Electric Contracting Service

Commercial/Industrial/Residential
License No: 785853

Phone: 310-529-5271 
Fax: 310-615-0063

Keith R. Wise  Owner/Operator

Serving El Segundo  
since 1945

flooring

EL SEGUNDO 
GARDENER

Licensed/Bonded 
All E.S. Crew, Lawn Service Clean Ups,  
Tree Trim, Sprinklers, Handyman, etc.

310-493-7811
Lic# 100085424

gardening

BILL’S 
HOME & APARTMENT

MAINTENANCE
CONTRACTOR QUALITY 

at Handyman Prices.
We cover everything from A-Z.

Bill Henrichon
Cell: 310-890-7531                                                                                                 

Office: 310-542-3470

Billshomeandaptmain@yahoo.com
CA ST LIS# 786081 / Bonded & Insured

Serving the South Bay for 25 years
FREE ESTIMATES

2011 2012 2013

painting

handyman

YOUR 
AD 

HERE
Email to reserve your space
class@heraldpublications.com

YOUR 
AD 

HERE
Email to reserve your space
class@heraldpublications.com

Lic. #987614

HIGH POWER
CARPET CLEANING

carpet cleaning 

YOUR 
AD 

HERE
Email to reserve your space
class@heraldpublications.com

Seniors
Ask the Pharmacist: Should Women Worry About Osteoporosis?

(BPT) - The “silent thief,” more commonly 

known as osteoporosis, impacts 10 million 

Americans, with millions more suffering 

from low bone density. Osteoporosis is a 

progressive, degenerative disease that occurs 

when bone loss outpaces the growth of new 

bone, weakening the bone and increasing the 

risk of sudden and unexpected fractures. In 

fact, up to one in four men and one in two 

women over the age of 50 will break a bone 

due to osteoporosis.

Marc Surak, a specially trained pharmacist 

at the Express Scripts Therapeutic Resource 

Center who concentrates on women’s health 

issues, explains what causes osteoporosis and 

why women are at greater risk.

Osteoporosis is primarily the result of the 

body breaking down more bone than the 

amount of new bones being formed, Surak says.

“Being female is the second most significant 

uncontrollable risk factor for the disease, 

with age being the first,” says Surak. “In 

fact, 80 percent of osteoporosis sufferers are 

women due to their lighter and thinner bone 

structure. Additionally, following menopause, 

a woman could lose up to 20 percent of her 

bone density.”

Surak focuses on helping patients with 

medication management. Bisphosphonates are 

among the most commonly used medications 

to treat osteoporosis. The medication works 

to restore the body’s balance of bone 

development by decreasing the action of bad 

cells (osteoclasts) that cause bones to break 

down, and increasing the production of good 

cells (osteoblasts), which build bones.

As with all medications, there are risks. Surak 

and his team work to help patients manage 

these risks and gain a better understanding of 

their medications. He offers the following tips 

and information to ensure the best possible 

outcomes for osteoporosis patients.

• Take with water: Bisphosphonates help 

slow the process that dissolves bone tissue, 

but they sometimes cause stomach irritation. 

Because of this, oral forms of the medication 

should be taken first thing in the morning 

with a full glass of water. Try to avoid taking 

food, drink, or other medications for 30 to 

60 minutes afterward.

• Know the side effects: Although rare, 

bisphosphonates can cause osteonecrosis of the 

jaw (ONJ). People with compromised immune 

systems – such as those on chemotherapy  

or HIV patients – are at the greatest risk  

for ONJ. Poor oral hygiene and those 

undergoing invasive dental procedures can also 

increase the potential for ONJ. As a result, 

medication should be stopped three months 

prior to a dental procedure. Talk to your 

doctor of pharmacist if you have questions 

about ONJ.

• Keep moving: An active lifestyle, including 

weight-bearing and muscle-strengthening 

exercises can help counteract the risks for and 

slow down the progression of osteoporosis.

• Healthy eating: Follow a healthy, balanced 

diet that includes eating foods high in calcium, 

vitamin D and lean protein. Eating fresh fruits, 

vegetables and low-fat dairy products is also 

critical for promoting bone health.

• Call your doctor: You know your body 

best, if something seems wrong reach out to a 

health care professional. If you’re experiencing 

new or worsening symptoms contact your 

doctor immediately.

For more information about osteoporosis, 

visit Express Scripts’ Health Insights blog at 

lab.express-scripts.com. •
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PUBLISH 
YOUR  
PUBLIC 

NOTICES 
HERE

ABANDONMENTS: 
$125.00

ABC NOTICES: 
$125.00

DBA 
(Fictitious Business Name): 

$75.00
NAME CHANGE: 

$125.00
Other type of notice? Contact us 

and we can give you a price.

For DBA’s email us at: 
dba@heraldpublications.com 

All other legal notices email us at:  
legalnotices@heraldpublications.com 
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bakery – imported groceries

italy – argentina – mexico – peru 

& other latin countries

BEEF
(ONION, OLIVES, EGG, 

BELL PEPPERS)

SPICY BEEF
(ONION, BELL PEPPERS, 

CHILE HABANERO)

CHICKEN
(ONION, 

BELL PEPPERS)

SPINACH
(ONION, MOZZARELLA 

CHEESE, BECHAMEL SAUCE)

POMO
(TOMATO, BASIL, 

MOZZARELLA CHEESE)

PEPPERONI
(PEPPERONI, MARINARA 

SAUCE, MOZZARELLA CHEESE)

310.530.3213

25600 NARBONNE AVE., LOMITA 90717
AND 12921 S. PRAIRIE AVE., HAWTHORNE 310.676.5444

CONTINENTALGOURMETMARKET.COM

TRY OUR ARGENTINIAN 

EMPANADAS! select from:

IN STORE 

PURCHASE ONLY. 

MINIMUM OF 

$20 OR MORE.

%
OFF!10

Please Present Coupon to Cashier
at either Lomita or Hawthorne

Market Locations.

Announcing Tortilla Cantina’s

“GIRLS NIGHT OUT” Specials
Every Wednesday from 5-9pm

Join us and share an evening with friends with a menu featuring
Special Appetizers, Small Plate Entrees, Desserts and Refreshments

P.S. Guys welcomed too!

ast week I got some great Japanese 
eggplant at the farmers market in 
Torrance. These are the long banana-
shaped light purple eggplant. 
They looked so good I had to make 
something with them. 
So I went back to my roots of growing up 
in an Italian neighborhood in New York. 
We always had an antipasto type salad to 
start of the evening and Componata was 
always served. My version can be served 
both hot and cold. Hope you like it.

L

The Chef

and how to bang them
by Chef Shafer

Tuscan Vegetable Marinara
Ingredients
2 pounds of eggplant, large dice 1-inch
1 cup olive oil
4 crushed cloves of garlic
1 cup diced onions
1 large fennel bulb cut in strips
1 bell pepper diced
1 15 oz. can diced tomatoes
1 15 oz. can tomato puree 
1 tablespoon dried basil
1 quart chicken broth
Salt and pepper to taste

Directions
1.  In a hot skillet brown off the eggplant with a sprinkling of the olive oil; do 

this in small batches to get the most color and even cooking of the eggplant. 

Set aside.

2.  In a large saucepot heat the remaining oil then add the garlic, onions and 

fennel. Sautee this for 3 to 5 minutes or till the fennel in soft.

3.  Add the remaining ingredients and the eggplant and cook for 20 minutes, 

stirring occasionally. 

4.  Serve with pasta or meat, fish or chicken or chill it and use as an antipasto 

with cheeses and breads. •


